

Vote Harvesting: A Recipe for Intimidation, Coercion, and Election Fraud

Hans von Spakovsky

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Twenty-seven states have handed unscrupulous actors the ability to manipulate election outcomes through intimidation, coercion, outright theft, and forgery.

Ballot harvesting is a dangerous and foolish public policy that threatens the integrity of elections.

Vote harvesting should not be implemented by state legislatures—and should be prohibited in the states that currently allow it.

The 27 states (plus the District of Columbia)¹ that have legalized vote (or ballot) harvesting are handing party activists, campaign managers, consultants, and other political guns-for-hire with a vested political or monetary interest in winning an election the ability to manipulate the outcome through intimidation and coercion of voters, or the outright theft and forgery of their ballots. It is a dangerous and foolish public policy that threatens the integrity of elections. It should not be implemented by state legislatures—and should be prohibited in the states that currently allow it.

What Is Vote Harvesting?

Vote harvesting is the collection of absentee ballots from voters by a third party who then delivers them to election officials. The term “vote harvesting”

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at <http://report.heritage.org/lm253>

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

was essentially unknown to the general public until the North Carolina State Board of Elections overturned the results of the 2018 election for the Ninth Congressional District due to illegal vote harvesting, what the board called a “coordinated, unlawful and substantially resourced absentee ballot scheme.”² It was also raised as a concern in California after the unexpected losses of Republican-held congressional seats, including in Orange County, a traditional Republican stronghold, where the registrar of voters said that individuals were “dropping off maybe 100 or 200 ballots” at a time.³

All states allow a voter to cast a ballot through an absentee ballot, often referred to as a mail-in ballot.⁴ Those ballots are usually mailed back to election officials by the voter, although voters can personally deliver their ballots to local election officials in every state. Nine states allow a member of the voter’s family to hand-deliver the absentee ballot; one state (Alabama) only allows the voter to return the ballot; and 13 states do not specify whether someone other than the voter can hand-deliver the ballot on the voter’s behalf.⁵

Banning vote harvesting has been upheld as constitutional by the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit.⁶ Arizona is one of the states that prohibits anyone other than a voter, a caregiver, or a member of a voter’s family or household to deliver an absentee ballot. In a lawsuit challenging that prohibition, the court rejected that challenge and held that the Arizona law was not pre-empted by federal laws regulating the U.S. Postal Service; did not violate the First Amendment rights of the vote harvester to engage in political speech; and is not an unconstitutionally vague criminal statute.⁷

But 27 states and the District of Columbia expressly allow vote harvesting by permitting someone other than the voter or a member of her family—which includes party activists, campaign managers, and consultants—to pick up a completed absentee ballot from the voter and deliver it to election officials. Twelve of these states “limit the number of ballots an agent or designee may return,” but there is no information available on whether that limitation is actually enforced.⁸

Vote harvesting is such a common practice in some states, that harvesters (or ballot brokers) who are paid by campaigns to collect absentee ballots from voters “even have their own region-specific names. In Florida, they’re known as ‘boleteros.’ In Texas, they’re called ‘politiqueras.’”⁹

The differing approaches to the return of absentee ballots can be seen in the contrast between North Carolina and California. In addition to the voter, North Carolina only allows “a voter’s near relative or the voter’s verifiable legal guardian” to return an absentee ballot.¹⁰

California had a similar law, but amended it in 2016, effective in the 2018 election.¹¹ Prior to the change, only the relatives of a voter or someone living

in the same household could return an absentee ballot.¹² But California eliminated that limitation and now allows a voter to “designate any person to return the ballot.”¹³

A Recipe for Intimidation, Coercion, and Fraud

Allowing individuals other than the voter or his immediate family to handle absentee ballots is a recipe for mischief and wrongdoing in the election context. Neither voters nor election officials have the means of verifying that the secrecy of the ballot has not been compromised or that the ballot submitted in the voter’s name by a third party actually contains votes for the voter’s intended candidates and was not fraudulently changed by the vote harvester.

It also gives campaign and party intermediaries the opportunity to interact with voters while they are casting a ballot out of sight of, and without any supervision by, election officials. Thus, there is no one present to ensure that voters are not being coerced, intimidated, or paid for a vote. As a report about illegal vote harvesting in Texas says, “away from on-site monitors and electioneering restrictions at traditional polling places,” the law that prohibits anyone from telling voters how to vote or marking their ballot without consent “is often honored in the breach.”¹⁴

The Heritage Foundation’s database¹⁵ of proven instances of election fraud from around the country contains cases illustrating this coercion problem. That includes the case against the former mayor of Eatonville, Florida, Anthony Grant, who was convicted of voter fraud in 2017, including coercing absentee voters to cast ballots for him. It was the absentee ballots that won the election for him.¹⁶ Another involved the former mayor of Martin, Kentucky, Ruth Robinson, who (along with her husband and son) was convicted of voter fraud in 2014 for, among other things, threatening and intimidating poor and disabled citizens into casting absentee ballots for Robinson, including ballots that the Robinsons had already filled out.¹⁷

Additionally, given the very sophisticated campaign data that are available on the voting history and campaign contributions of registered voters, it would not be difficult to send harvesters into neighborhoods in which voters are known to be highly likely to vote for an opposition candidate. The harvesters could pick up those absentee ballots and make sure they are discarded—and *not* delivered to election officials.¹⁸

Unless a voter checks with election officials after the election to verify that his or her ballot was received, the voter would never know what happened. It seems highly unlikely that the vast majority of absentee voters,

particularly the elderly, the infirm, or the disabled, would engage in such verification. Even if they do, they may not be able to identify which campaign operative picked up their ballot or what happened to it.

As the Clerk of Nueces County, Texas, Kara Sands, says, this type of absentee ballot fraud targets the vulnerable and often “involves older voters and the homebound.” Those voters “don’t even realize their votes are being stolen” she says. The vote harvesters “have these neighborhoods mapped out and they can go door to door.... [E]lderly people are being victimized and they don’t even know it.”¹⁹

All of these security vulnerabilities are why a 1998 report by the Florida Department of Law Enforcement that examined multiple cases of absentee ballot fraud in that state called absentee ballots the “tool of choice” for those who are willing to commit voter fraud to win elections.²⁰ Similarly, a Miami-Dade County Grand Jury issued a public report in 2012 recommending that the Florida legislature change its law to prohibit anyone from being “in possession of more than two absentee ballots at one time” unless the ballots are “those of the voter and members of the voter’s immediate family.”²¹

The Florida grand jury summarized all of the problems associated with vote harvesting and allowing an unsupervised third party (other than a member of the voter’s immediate family) access to absentee ballots:

[O]nce that ballot is out of the hands of the elector, we have no idea what happens to it. The possibilities are numerous and scary....

If the ballot is complete and the return envelope is *signed and not sealed*, the boleteros/ballot brokers can remove the ballot from the secrecy envelope and see the private, confidential selections the elector made on the ballot. Similarly, if the ballot is not completely voted and the return envelope is signed and not sealed, the boletero/ballot broker can remove the ballot from the secrecy envelope...and then vote the rest of the ballot in lieu of the elector. If the boletero does not like the selections made by the elector, the boleteros can simply throw the ballot away and no one would ever know. All of these possibilities are present if an elector relinquishes, to a boletero, control of a fully or partially marked ballot contained in a signed but unsealed return mailing envelope.

The more unsettling issue for us is each of the above illegal actions can also take place with a boletero picking up a fully or partially marked ballot contained in a *signed and sealed* return mailing envelope. The boletero can either stealthily or surgically open the envelope, view the choices of the voter and then decide whether the un-voted portions of a partially completed ballot will

be filled out by the boleteros or whether, depending on the elector's choices, the ballot will simply be discarded.²²

Illegal Vote Harvesting in North Carolina

Even though vote harvesting is illegal in North Carolina, what happened in the 9th Congressional District race provides an object lesson in what can happen when campaign operatives have access to the absentee ballots of voters, just as predicted by the Miami–Dade grand jury.

In that race, Mark Harris (R) was running against Dan McCready (D). Despite the 900-vote lead that Harris had over McCready at the end of the election, the North Carolina State Board of Elections refused to certify the race because of accusations of fraud and vote harvesting by Leslie McCrae Dowless, who was working for the Harris campaign.

The election board actually overturned the results and ordered a new congressional election in that district (as well as in two local contests in Bladen County) after holding hearings that produced evidence of absentee ballot fraud.²³ Dowless and seven other individuals were indicted on charges of obstructing justice and unlawfully possessing absentee ballots for the purpose of “scheming to illegally collect, fill in, forge and submit mail-in ballots” from voters, as well as committing perjury by lying to the state election board in sworn testimony.²⁴

The testimony before the board included Dowless' stepdaughter who admitted that she filled out blank or incomplete ballots for Republican candidates.²⁵ Additional evidence collected by the board indicated that Dowless and his co-conspirators submitted absentee ballot request forms on behalf of voters and then gathered unsealed and unwitnessed (and blank or incomplete) ballots directly from voters. Those ballots were then filled out in Dowless's office before being mailed in small batches at post offices geographically close to where the voter lived to avoid any warning signs that this was a vote harvesting operation.²⁶ Dowless collected several hundred ballots, paying his workers for their criminal activity: “\$150.00 per 50 absentee ballot request forms and \$125.00 per 50 absentee ballots collected.”²⁷

All of these actions, which resulted in forged, fraudulent, and improperly completed absentee ballots being submitted as votes, would have been even harder to detect had vote harvesting been legal in North Carolina, as it is in California. There might have been no basis on which to open an investigation, which ultimately uncovered all of the evidence about the mishandling, completing, and forging of absentee ballots. It should also be noted that the

state board had referred Dowless to prosecutors for alleged misdeeds in the 2016 election, but no action was taken then.²⁸

Illegal Vote Harvesting in Texas

Texas law allows an absentee ballot to be personally delivered to election officials by the voter; someone “related to the voter within the second degree by affinity or the third degree by consanguinity”; someone registered to vote at the same address as, or physically living with, the voter; or someone “lawfully assisting a voter who was eligible for assistance.” The “official carrier envelope” (containing the completed absentee ballot) cannot be “collected and stored at another location for subsequent delivery” to election officials.²⁹

Texas has had a series of prosecutions and convictions for illegal vote harvesting.³⁰ One of those convicted harvesters, Zaida Bueno, described not only how she requested absentee ballots for voters, but made sure that the ballots were cast for the candidate who was paying her. She said that when the requested ballots arrived, she would go to those homes and would vote the ballots “for the one I want, the one I’m helping.” She had engaged in this illegal election fraud for candidates in the “whole county and the whole courthouse—city council, school board, any election you name I’ve done.”³¹

In 2016, a former city commissioner in Weslaco, Texas, Gaudalupe Rivera, was convicted of illegal “assistance” for filling out absentee ballots for voters in an election he won by only 16 votes. A new election was ordered, and Rivera lost.³² Four vote harvesters, or *politiqueras*, as they are known in Texas, are currently being prosecuted in Tarrant County for fraudulently obtaining absentee ballots from older voters using intimidation, false pretenses, and forged signatures. They are accused of subsequently marking those ballots “without the voter’s consent or knowledge.”³³

This scheme came to light only because of an “unlikely alliance” between a former Democratic state representative (who was defeated in a March 2014 primary by 111 votes), several Democratic consultants, and Direct Action Texas, a Tea Party-backed organization.³⁴ They went through the time-consuming task of reviewing applications for absentee ballots and discovered that “the applications were filled out in a machine-like fashion, each address and name of the requestor scrawled in identical handwriting on scores of ballots.”³⁵

And how do the vote harvesters find the absentee ballot voters they want to target? One example is demonstrated by the 2017 federal bribery conviction in McAllen, Texas, of a postal carrier. Noe Olvera was paid \$1,000 by

a campaign worker for a list of the names and addresses of absentee ballot recipients on his postal route.³⁶

These cases, as well as others in Texas, demonstrate the vulnerabilities of the absentee ballot process. This type of abuse of voters who are “elderly” and “infirm” is so pervasive, says Omar Escobar (D), district attorney of Starr County, Texas, that “the time has come to consider an alternative to mail-in voting.” Escobar says it needs to be replaced with “something that can’t be hijacked.”³⁷ Much of that “fraud in Texas happens in down-ballot contests that can be decided by a couple dozen votes or less.”³⁸

Permanent Absentee Ballot Lists

Six states plus the District of Columbia allow voters to make a single request to be placed on a permanent absentee ballot list.³⁹ Election officials will then send those voters absentee ballots for *every* election without the voter having to make any further requests.

Election officials are notoriously slow in cleaning up voter registration lists and removing voters who have moved, died, or otherwise become ineligible to vote. A 2012 study on the inaccuracies of state voter registration lists found that “approximately 24 million—one of every eight—registrations in the United States are no longer valid or are significantly inaccurate.”⁴⁰ That included more than 1.8 million deceased voters and 2.75 million registered in more than one state.⁴¹

Thus, it is highly likely that absentee ballots will continue to be sent to registered voters who are deceased or have moved before election officials receive notice that the voter should be removed from the registration list. This puts the ballots in the hands of other individuals who reside at those addresses—or to voter harvesters who are there to pick them up. It also provides vote harvesters with a list of voters to target. As the Miami-Dade County Grand Jury said, “maintaining such a list is an invitation to target those voters for fraud and undue influence.”⁴²

The grand jury recommended that the Florida legislature eliminate the permanent absentee ballot list and that “absentee voters who desire to vote by absentee ballot for a specific election request an absentee ballot for such election.”⁴³

Conclusion

Obviously, there needs to be a way for individuals to vote who cannot vote in person on election day due to illness or other valid reasons. Absentee

ballots are the easiest way to make that possible, but the rules and regulations governing them should not make them susceptible to theft, forgery, and coercion. The handling of absentee ballots should be restricted to voters and their most immediate family members or an individual residing in their household to prevent campaigns, political parties, and other third parties from handling absentee ballots.

While illegal vote harvesting still occurs even in states in which it is outlawed, banning it not only acts as deterrence, but gives authorities a basis for investigating potential wrongdoing that is otherwise difficult to detect—namely, when it is evident that third parties are collecting and delivering ballots to election officials.

Voters who are blind, disabled, or illiterate are entitled to assistance under both state and federal law when they need it, both in the polling place and when voting absentee.⁴⁴ But if that occurs in the absentee ballot setting, the voter and the assistor should both be required to sign a declaration form in which the voter certifies that he or she requested assistance and that provides the name and address of the assistor. This would help authorities when they are investigating claims of coercion, intimidation, and illegal assistance.

Voters should be required to request an absentee ballot each time they need one for a specific election. No state should allow a permanent absentee ballot voter list that automatically sends an absentee ballot to a registered voter for each election.

Illegal vote harvesting is not a party-specific practice. People on both sides of the political aisle will, on occasion, cheat to boost their preferred candidates or causes or to advance their own careers.

Election fraud of *any* sort, by *any* perpetrator, is an affront to America's republican values. Giving third parties who have a stake in the outcome of an election access to voters and their absentee ballots in an unsupervised setting is not wise and is a proven threat to the integrity of the election process.

Hans von Spakovsky is Senior Legal Fellow and Manager of the Election Law Reform Initiative in the Edwin Meese III Center for Legal and Judicial Studies, of the Institute for Constitutional Government, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

1. *Returning Absentee Ballots*, NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF STATE LEGISLATURES (Feb. 27, 2019); <http://www.ncsl.org/research/elections-and-campaigns/returning-absentee-ballots.aspx>.
2. *State Board Unanimously Orders New Election in 9th Congressional District*, NORTH CAROLINA STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS, Press Release (Feb. 25, 2019); https://www.ncsbe.gov/Press-Releases?udt_2226_param_detail=229.
3. John Wildermuth and Tal Kopan, *California's Late Votes Broke Big for Democrats. Here's Why GOP Was Surprised*, SAN FRANCISCO CHRONICLE (Nov. 30, 2018), <https://www.sfchronicle.com/politics/article/California-s-late-votes-broke-big-for-13432727.php>.
4. See Hans A. von Spakovsky, *Elections Exclusively by Mail: A Terrible Idea Whose Time Should Never Come*, HERITAGE FOUND. LEGAL MEMORANDUM No. 51 (April 21, 2010); <https://www.heritage.org/election-integrity/report/elections-exclusively-mail-terrible-idea-whose-time-should-never-come>.
5. *Returning Absentee Ballots*, *supra* note 1. Arizona, Massachusetts, Michigan, Missouri, Nevada, New Hampshire, New Mexico, North Carolina, and Ohio allow a family member to return the ballot, with some other exceptions. The states that do not address this issue are Delaware, Hawaii, Idaho, Mississippi, New York, Oklahoma, Rhode Island, Tennessee, Utah, Vermont, Washington, Wisconsin, and Wyoming.
6. *Knox v. Brnovich*, 907 F.3d 1167 (9th Cir. 2018).
7. *Id.* at 1171.
8. *Returning Absentee Ballots*, *supra* note 1. The 12 states are Arkansas, Colorado, Georgia, Louisiana, Maine, Minnesota, Montana, Nebraska, New Jersey, North Dakota, South Dakota, and West Virginia.
9. Eric Eggers, *Ballot Fraud, American-Style...and Its Bitter Harvests*, REALCLEARINVESTIGATIONS (Dec. 13, 2018); https://www.realclearinvestigations.com/articles/2018/12/12/ballot_fraud_american-style_and_its_bitter_harvests.html (accessed Sept. 19, 2019).
10. N.C.G.S.A. § 163A-1298 and 1310.
11. AB 1921.
12. Luis Gomez, *What Is 'Ballot Harvesting' and How Was It Used in California Elections?* SAN DIEGO UNION-TRIBUNE (Dec. 4, 2018); <https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/opinion/the-conversation/sd-what-is-ballot-harvesting-in-california-election-code-20181204-htmlstory.html>.
13. Cal. Elections Code § 3017.
14. *True Confessions of Texas Vote Harvesters*, REALCLEARINVESTIGATIONS (Feb. 19, 2019); https://www.realclearinvestigations.com/articles/2019/02/19/true_confessions_of_texas_vote_harvesters.html.
15. *Election Fraud Cases from Across the United States*, HERITAGE FOUNDATION; <https://www.heritage.org/voterfraud>.
16. Ryan Gillespie, *Former Eatonville Mayor Found Guilty of Voting Fraud, Election Violations*, ORLANDO SENTINEL (May 19, 2017); <http://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/breaking-news/os-anthony-grant-trial-verdict-20170519-story.html> (accessed Sept. 29, 2019).
17. *Former Mayor of Martin Sentenced to 90 Months for Civil Rights Offenses, Fraud, Vote Buying, and Identity Theft*, Press Release, OFFICE OF THE U.S. ATTORNEY FOR THE EASTERN DISTRICT OF KENTUCKY (Dec. 16, 2014); <https://www.fbi.gov/contact-us/field-offices/louisville/news/press-releases/former-mayor-of-martin-sentenced-to-90-months-for-civil-rights-offenses-fraud-vote-buying-and-identity-theft> (accessed Sept. 19, 2019).
18. In the 2018 California election, a family's doorbell camera caught a voter harvester saying that she was there to collect absentee ballots as part of a "new service, but only to, like, people who are supporting the Democratic Party." Miranda Morales, *CA Dem Party Sinking to New Lows to 'Harvest' Absentee Ballots*, REDSTATE (Oct. 16, 2018); <https://www.redstate.com/mirandamorales/2018/10/16/ca-dem-party-sinking-new-lows-harvest-absentee-ballots/>.
19. Steve Miller, *Why Ballot Fraud Is as Big as Texas, Despite Local Enforcers*, REALCLEARINVESTIGATIONS (March 18, 2019); https://www.realclearinvestigations.com/articles/2019/03/18/why_ballot_fraud_is_as_big_texas_despite_local_enforcers.html (accessed Sept. 19, 2019).
20. *Voter Fraud Issues: A Florida Department of Law Enforcement Report and Observations*, FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORCEMENT (Jan. 5, 1998), p. 2; www.ejfi.org/Voting/Voting-9.htm.
21. *Final Report of the Miami-Dade County Grand Jury*, In the Circuit Court of the 11th Judicial Circuit of Florida, County of Miami-Dade (Dec. 19, 2012), p. ii-iii; <https://miami.cbslocal.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/15909786/2012/12/grandjuryreport.pdf>.
22. *Id.* at 16 (emphasis in original).
23. *State Board Unanimously Orders New Election in 9th Congressional District*, *supra* note 2.
24. Morgan Krakow, *New Indictments Handed Down for N.C. Political Operative at Center of Election Fraud Scheme*, WASHINGTON POST (July 30, 2019); <https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/07/30/new-indictments-handed-down-nc-political-operative-center-an-election-fraud-scheme/?noredirect=on>; *Dowless, 7 Others Indicted in NC 9th District Absentee Ballot Investigation*, WCNC (July 30, 2019); <https://www.wcnc.com/article/news/crime/dowless-7-others-indicted-in-nc-9th-district-absentee-ballot-investigation/275-7bedae8-e46c-4e41-98d0-bc29ed7b6869>.
25. Leigh Ann Caldwell, *Republican Candidate's Son Shakes Up North Carolina Hearing with Surprise Testimony*, NBC NEWS (Feb. 20, 2019); <https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/elections/republican-candidate-s-son-shakes-north-carolina-hearing-surprise-testimony-n973836>.

26. *In re. Investigation of Election Irregularities Affecting Counties Within the 9th Congressional District*, NORTH CAROLINA STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS, p. 11; <https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/5743744-NC-BOE.html>.
27. *Id.* at 10.
28. Jason Snead and Hans von Spakovsky, *North Carolina Election Fraud Should Be a Wake-Up Call for the Left*, DAILY SIGNAL (March 5, 2019); <https://www.dailysignal.com/2019/03/05/north-carolina-election-fraud-should-be-a-wake-up-call-for-the-left/>.
29. Texas Election Code §86.006. Texas Government Code § 573 defines relationships based on affinity and consanguinity.
30. *See Election Fraud Cases*, HERITAGE FOUNDATION; <https://www.heritage.org/voterfraud/search?state=TX>.
31. “True Confessions of Texas Vote Harvesters,” *supra* note 14.
32. Peter Tapsak and Jason Snead, *Voter Fraud Is Real. Here Are 4 More Cases*, DAILY SIGNAL (August 18, 2016); <https://www.dailysignal.com/2016/08/18/voter-fraud-is-real-here-are-4-more-cases/>.
33. Deanna Boyd and Anna M. Tinsley, *Former Democratic Party Leader Paid Women in Alleged Tarrant Voter Fraud Ring, AG Says*, FORT WORTH STAR-TELEGRAM (Oct. 24, 2018); <https://www.star-telegram.com/news/politics-government/election/article220540115.html>.
34. *See Miller, supra* note 19.
35. *Id.*
36. *Former Postal Employee Convicted of Soliciting Bribes During Election*, Press Release, U.S. Attorney’s Office, Southern District of Texas, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE (March 7, 2017); <https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdtx/pr/former-postal-employee-convicted-soliciting-bribes-during-election>.
37. *True Confessions of Texas Vote Harvesters, supra* note 14.
38. *Id.*
39. Those states are Arizona, California, Hawaii, Montana, New Jersey, and Utah. *See Absentee and Early Voting*, NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF STATE LEGISLATURES; <http://www.ncsl.org/research/elections-and-campaigns/absentee-and-early-voting.aspx>.
40. *Inaccurate, Costly, and Inefficient: Evidence That America’s Voter Registration System Needs an Upgrade*, THE PEW CENTER ON THE STATES, Issue Brief (Feb. 2012), p. 1; https://www.pewtrusts.org/-/media/legacy/uploadedfiles/pcs_assets/2012/pewupgradingvoterregistrationpdf.pdf.
41. *Id.*
42. *Final Report of the Miami-Dade County Grand Jury*, p. 12, *supra* note 21.
43. *Id.*
44. *See e.g.*, 52 U.S.C. § 10508.